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And new Philosophy calls all in doubt ...
’Tis all in pieces, all coherence gone;
All just supply and all Relation.

(John Donne) 1

Many of the authors under review here address a perceived crisis in social
theory and sociology. Despite their differences, each can agree that the
current crisis began in the 1960s when the ’orthodox consensus’ of
professional sociology was challenged by a number of ’radical alternatives’
(Atkinson 1971 ).2 These alternatives embodied the claims of new social
movements whose emergence challenged a post-war social and political
settlement which had been hailed as marking an ’end of ideology’. Not only
did radical theorists look forward to a renewal of sociology and social
theory, disputing its ’professional ideology’ of objectivity and value-
neutrality, but to a radical reconstruction of the social order of welfare
capitalism, too. Mills’s The Sociological Imagination (1959) was the first
significant indication of a new sensibility-though, as is apparent from
Turner’s and Turner’s (1990) account of the history of N. American
sociology, Mills’s concerns would have been familiar to earlier sociologists
. like Ross, Sorokin or Lynd-but Gouldner’s The Coming Crisis of Western
Sociology (1970) was, perhaps, its defining statement. Where Mills looked
to a new public relevance for the social sciences against the one-sided
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abstractions of ’empiricism’ and ’grand theory’, Gouldner’s approach was
yet more radical. ’It is no exaggeration to say that we theorize today within
the sound of guns,’ he wrote, ’the old order has the picks of a hundred
rebellions thrust into its hide’ (1970: vii). In such circumstances, Gouldner
argued, sociology must be ’reflexive’, understanding its own partisan role in
the reproduction of the crisis. Now, several decades on, the mood of hope
and optimism among radical theorists has faded.

With numerous assertions of crisis and imminent transformation of the

discipline over the last decades, any claim that current problems are espe-
cially acute may appear to be reassuring evidence of the opposite, that it is
simply ’business as usual’. Certainly, crisis claims have become the normal
currency of theoretical debate in sociology.3 For some, this is the necessary
condition of sociology. Habermas, for example, defines sociology precisely
by its relation to crisis, writing that it ’became the science of crisis par excel-
lence, it concerned itself above all with the anomic aspects of the dissolution
of traditional social systems and the development of new ones’ (1984: 4).
These features of the discipline had become attenuated, but for Habermas,
and many others writing under the influence of the new sensibility, the crisis
of the ’orthodox consensus’ and current society could be resolved by
returning to the classics of the discipline, where issues of conflict and change
were to the fore. For postmodern theorists-for example, Lemert, Seidman,
and many of the contributors to the various edited collections4-this

approach is already outmoded. For them, the underlying ’enlightenment’
project of social theory, which motivated critics and advocates of the
orthodox consensus alike, has exhausted its potential for further insight and
development. According to them, we are currently living in a period where
the modern order, with its ’grand narratives’ of social structural coherence
and conflict, has itself given way to a fragmented and disordered post-
modernity beyond the relevance of past-indeed, any-principles of ’order’.
Social integration-’organic solidarity’-is a false utopia of social theorists.
In contrast, anomie is a permanent condition of postmodern life and, in so
far as it can be assuaged, it is through mutually exclusive, local, particu-
laristic and ’tribal’ identities; in short, through a diversity of ’mechanical
solidarities’. On this view, sociology is the discourse of modernity and
postmodernity presages its displacement, not its renewal.-, The promised
social transformations have not materialised and critical self-reflection has
culminated in an impasse, a new postmodern philosophy of doubt.

In what follows, I shall first address postmodern criticisms of orthodox
sociological theory, arguing that the criticisms are inextricably bound up
with their object and so could not constitute an alternative. In the next
section of the paper, I shall address attempts to reestablish a consensual core
of sociological theory. These are equally flawed. Finally, I consider changes
in the context of teaching and research in sociology which have contributed
to the current fragmentation of the discipline and its audience, before
proposing a modest solution to the problems identified. An answer lies, I
shall argue, neither in a set of agreed categories, nor in the embrace of
incoherence, but in the mutual engagement of theoretical argument and
research activities.
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A postmodern alternative?
Seidman’s own work provides an excellent illustration of the cycle of hope
and disillusion. His first book, Liberalism and Modern Social Theory
(1983), sought to reconstruct sociological theory via a new interpretation of
classical social theory, showing how the professional orthodoxy had
subverted its moral engagement and trivialised its concerns. In Contested

Knowledge, he argues that current problems lie as much with the classical
tradition as with its professional and routinised residue. The deficiencies of
the latter-its arcane and specialised language, its isolation from public life,
the paucity of its results-are now regarded as the logical outcome of a
flawed project, that of a science of society. Seidman does not offer a renewal
of classical social theory, but a line drawn under it.6 He writes, ’if I am not
mistaken, a scientific social theory that aims to establish the foundations for
social knowledge and aspires to uncover a vocabulary mirroring the
structure of society is collapsing under its own dead weight.’ (1994: 323).
For his part, Lemert explains the title of his book as a reference to
Gouldner’s The Coming Crisis of Western Sociology. The crisis is over, he
argues, because an appropriate way forward has at last been found in
postmodern, poststructural approaches. On closer examination, however,
what he offers is not a realised alternative, but the re-statement of a promise.
Prior sociological approaches are argued to be irremediably flawed. Things
cannot go on as before and, ’whatever the dark secret of the present is, it is
not what it once was. Sociologies, practical and professional, should begin
anew, here and now.’ (1995: 195).

Seidman draws his inspiration from Mills’s call for a re-invigorated and
publicly relevant sociology, but he seems to have given up the latter’s
conviction that it is from empirical social science that any peculiar signific-
ance will derive. Rather, he wishes to ground inquiries in particular subject-
positions, especially those associated with marginality and oppression .7 This
is also proposed by a number of the contributors to the volume edited by
Rattansi and Westwood (see, especially, the lead essay by Rattansi). In an
article in the collection edited by Calhoun, Lemert contrasts the ‘strong-self’
of orthodox, ’universalist’ theory with the ’weak-we’ identity of margin-
alised lives whose concrete, fractured particularity is lost when inquiries are
organised under the categories of ’strong selves’ (which is itself really only
another kind of particularism, the particularism of privileged lives). On these
arguments, the transcendent ’hopes’ that inspired the return to the classics
are dismissed. Seidman, for example, regards them as ’naive’ and as, at best,
reflecting an ’age of innocence’. According to him, the ’universalism’ of
scientific knowledge has been undermined in a fundamental way by the
claims of those whose experiences do not fit its categories. ’Inclusive’ claims
of knowledge turn out to disguise a terrible ’exclusion’, but one that has
finally been unmasked by the ’return of the repressed’. He writes, ’the
towering grandeur of scientific reason has all but crumbled under a barrage
of assault from those who claim to be its victims: people of color, non-
Westerners, women, lesbians and gay men, the disabled, and the poor and
economically disempowered. Its promise of freedom has a dark side: a
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ruthless wish to control and order everything and an intolerance toward the
unruly and deviant’ (1994: 327). Sociology, it seems, has proceeded from the
’disenchantment of the world’ to the ’disenchantment of itself.&dquo; H

The arguments appear profound, but, on closer examination, they are
parasitic upon the positions they seek to displace. This entailment produces
a pathos of overweening radical ambition alongside a pessimism about
actual possibilities. I shall suggest that each is equally ’unreal’, an artefact of
deficient theoretical constructions. For many, Parsons’s structural-functional

theory exemplified the problematic features of the ’orthodox consensus’.
Whatever his intentions, his theory produced a division between ’the point
of view of the system’ and the ’point of view of the actor’ (see, Parsons 1951;
for discussion, see, Holmwood 1996a). The former was approached in terms
of a concept of ’perfect integration’, from which there was allowed the
possibility of ’deviance’ in concrete action. Where Parsons was argued to
address social issues from the perspective of the ’system’, his radical critics
identified with ’deviants’ whose interests seemed to lie ’outside’ it (see, for
example, Becker 1967; Gouldner 1970). Parsons described the system in
highly generalised terms and the generalisation of ’deviance’ produces an
equivalent abstraction. It is not any particular ’outsider’ (to use Becker’s
phrase) whose behaviour is affirmed-though writers may begin from a
personal identification with one particular group-but any behaviour that
resists the ’normalising’ processes of the system. The ’system’ is argued to
be repressive and its realisation would be ’totalitarian’.9 What is set against
it is freedom as anti-system behaviour. Put this way, the arguments of
Seidman and Lemert-and those of other postmodern writers such as
Foucault or Lyotard from which they are derived-represent a simple
inversion of the orthodox sociological position, rather than a break with it.

At least initially, radical theorists made claims for general emancipation
within the ’system-action’ distinction. ’Orthodox’ sociological approaches
were associated with ameliorative reforms of social problems that were
represented as expressions of a dominant system and, therefore, as nothing
more than mechanisms of social control (see Gouldner 1970). The model for
a different praxis, a revolutionary system-transforming praxis, was fre-
quently taken from Marx. It is not necessary to describe in detail the fate of
all attempted reconstructions. Some, like that of Althusser, were very quickly
seen to reproduce the deficiencies of the orthodox positions. Other writers
sought to use Marxism more creatively as a guide to an alternative ap-
proach, rather than as containing a scientific ’truth’ that merely needed to
be further elaborated. Thus, Touraine (see, especially, 1971, 1977) accepted
that the proletariat and its associated social movements had become
incorporated into the social structures of modern industrial society as ’end
of ideology’ theorists had proposed. But that did not mean that modern
society could be reduced to the ’system’ and its functioning, as orthodox
sociology supposed. In contrast, Touraine proposed a sociology of ’action’
directed toward movement and change in society and the identification of a
new historical subject, or as he puts it, Historical Subject (the bathos of his
writing increases with each book; distinctions take on the status of Con-
cepts) of current post-industrial society.
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His latest book, Critique of Modernity, surveys the history of modern
social theory from the displacement of God by Society in the Enlightenment,
to the displacement of Society by social change {1995: 144). The Enlighten-
ment offered the possibility of a new social order based upon Reason, but
with post-industrialism and its fragmentation of social structures we
discover that what modernity ushered in was not order, but permanent social
change (1994: 219). In part, Touraine is responding to postmodern theorists
who would regard his emphasis upon the Subject of historical epochs to be
a form of ’grand narrative’ that has been displaced. However, he is also
responding to the inconsistencies intrinsic to the categories he proposes. The
problem with any Historical Subject as the subject of a sociology of action,
defined as it is as ’anti-system’, is that, in its action upon the system it risks
becoming system, by incorporation, by success, or by its internal organ-
isation in social movements. Ultimately, the Historical Subject is only one
aspect of any social movement-that aspect concerned with identity in
struggle and with freedom in becoming. It also requires its side of rational
organisation and order. Touraine’s critique of postmodern theory is that it
over-emphasises identity and struggle, without recognising the necessity of
organisation and order. In this way, there is a fundamental dualism in social
life that must be maintained, between ’system’ and ’anti-system’-a dualism
that is elided by orthodox and postmodern approaches alike, albeit from
different sides.’° Touraine ends his book with a flourish: ’modernity resists
all forms of totality. Modernity is a dialogue between reason and the Subject,
and it can never be broken off or brought to an end because it keeps open
the road to freedom’ (1995: 375). The words resonate, but what can they
mean? What kind of dialogue can there be between positions that are
defined as necessarily incommensurate? Since antithetical principles will
allow any instance to be consistent with either principle, how does this kind
of meta-theory help in the resolution of any particular dilemma? Rather,
each particular dilemma will be readily presented as irreconcilable, as
flowing from the contradictory dualism of social life.&dquo;

Touraine requires the concept of ’system’ to identify his concept of
’Subject’, and no sooner is the impossibility of ’totality’ in modernity claimed
than the pathos of the possibility of a realised closed system is registered.
Touraine’s arguments are merely one instance of a general problem. It is

evident in many commentaries upon postmodernism-especially those
gathered in the collection by Dickens and Fontana-that the ’systemic’
aspect of any theory gives rise to worries about its ’radicalism’. 12 The more
an author gives substance to the possibility of a realised system, the more
concerned commentators become until they find the ’anti-system’ aspect and
become reassured. But is ’anti-system’ coherent as a radical position? At least
in its initial formulation, the ’system’ is a general statement of resources and
their deployment in the maintenance of order. Where the system is general,
’deviance’ is always particular and represented as an instance of difference.
It is easy to see why deviance might be regarded in a positive light because
of an association with creativity and innovation that is set against con-
formity. However, although it is the case that innovation is always, in some
sense, deviance, it does not follow that the reverse is true.&dquo; Moreover, the
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presentation of ’deviance’ as ’anti-system’ assigns to any ’system’ the logical
possibility of ’closure’ through the self-referential coherence of its categories.
Thus, for many radical theorists, struggles against the ’system’ are affirmed
as intrinsically creative and positive, while the realisation of any new
institutional forms is potentially negative, a new form of ’system’. Where
deviance is innovation, rather than merely resistance, it produces new
resources, but all resources are absorbed to systemic statements. It seems odd
that sociological thought seeks to affirm human creativity, yet seems to
withhold that affirmation from its products.

Seidman, elsewhere, encapsulates this radical project as follows:

postmodernism carries no promise of liberation-of a society free of domination.
Postmodernism gives up the modernist idol of emancipation in favour of
reconstructing false closure, prying open present and future social possibilities,
detecting fluidity and porousness in forms of life where hegemonic discourses
posit closure and a frozen order. The hope of a great transformation is replaced
by the more modest aspiration of a relentless defence of immediate, local pleasures
and struggles for justice (1991: 131).

Certainly, freedom-as-becoming becomes a relentless business. Rattansi
(in Rattansi and Westwood 1994: 57), for his part, proposes that post-
modern politics will be a ’trench war’ of political struggles, a metaphorical
flourish that begs extension to ask for whom will the role of Generals be
reserved: social theorists, perhaps? Such statements by Seidman and Rattansi
affirm the truth of Ashley’s observation (in Dickens and Fontana 1994: 71)
that postmodernism involves a ’Nietzschean valorisation of conflict’. Any
victory turns to ashes; ’anti-system’ is the struggle of Sisyphus.

Despite criticisms of the ’totalising’ tendencies of prior forms of sociolo-
gical thought, then, what we are offered is a ’totalising’ of resistance,
together with an unsubstantiated ’imagining’. At the same time as expressing
these views of an essentially conflictual future, postmodern writers fre-
quently also present an alternative scenario, where they are anxious to dispel
the idea that the embrace of difference means irreconcilable conflict. The

hopes embodied in this scenario seem no less ’utopian’ or ’innocent’ than
those attributed to advocates of the ’Enlightenment’ project. Thus, despite
embracing a conception of knowledge as contested and as ’power’, rather
than as ’truth’, Seidman hopefully imagines ’a human habitat that is

respectful of differences, values expanded choices, offers increased options
for social bonding and community formation and encourages spirited efforts
at negotiating just institutions and common social spaces’ (1994: 327).
Coming after all the imagery of warfare,’4 this sounds rather like Christmas
in the trenches and a party in ’no-mans land’.

It would be hard not to sympathise with these hopes, but harder still to
imagine what principles and agreed-that is, ’uncontested’-practices they
might consist in, which would not take us back on to the terrain of what
has been denied; that is, some kind of inclusive theoretical statement. Social
theorists may represent themselves as ’interpreters’ engaged in a ’conversa-
tion’, but what is the point of the conversation ?15 The role seems less
arrogant than that of ’legislator’, but where different points of view require
not merely acknowledgement and recognition, but some kind of modifica-
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tion of previous practices, the moment of ’legislation’ is necessary. It can be
displaced from social theory, but not effaced as a requirement of social life.
’Legislation’ must be an issue, if, as Seidman avers, ’local struggles’ are
struggles for justice. But if they are local struggles then this implies case-by-
case judgements, which would seem to rule out an a priori identification
with any particular subject-position (see Holmwood 1995). Not all deviance
or all resistance could be equally valid. If Seidman really means what he
’imagines’, then, after the ’return of the repressed’, we face a ’return of the
super-ego’! Moreover, ’systems’, too, must have particular institutional
forms, as well as general representations of their resources and processes.
Few-Parsons and Luhmann, maybe, perhaps Alexander, as we shall see-
would defend ’systems’, in principle, but the evaluation of specific institu-
tional forms would pose a different question, namely the evaluation of
particular practices in the light of specific norms, their consistency and
practical consequences. If not all deviance is valid, nor, then, could all
sanctions or disciplines embodied in institutions be invalid. The problem
from either a radical or an orthodox perspective lies with the generalised
categories of ’system’ and ’anti-system’ that they share.

Seidman and others might reply that earlier inclusive approaches had
failed. Certainly, postmodern theorists have criticised the purportedly
universal standards expressed in the ’distributive’ paradigm of justice, as
being, those of white, Western, middle-class, heterosexual males. The
paradigm of the ’strong Self’ is held to be integral to the ’orthodox
consensus’ informing professional and expert attitudes to welfare and the
resolution of social problems, which, it is argued, has diminished and
marginalised those who do not fit its austere criteria. In many respects, this
critique has followed Gouldner’s proposal that sociology should be ’reflex-
ive’, applying its understandings to itself. Rattansi, for example, reflects this
reflexivity in his postmodern ’framing’, which,

conceptualizes ethnicity as part of a cultural politics of representation, involving
processes of ’self-identification’ as well as formation by disciplinary agencies such
as the state, including the involvement of the social sciences, given their
incorporation in the categorization and redistributive activities of the state and
campaigning organizations (1994: 57-8).

’Reflexivity’, it seems, has its limits. There is one practice of representa-
tion that is not addressed. What lies outside Rattansi’s reflexive frame is the

postmodern and radical politics of representation. 16
The radical critique of the distributive paradigm has echoes in conservat-

ive and ’new right’ thinking. Elsewhere (Holmwood 1992, 1996b), I have
drawn parallels between ’new left’ and ’new right’ critiques of the welfare
state. Each presented welfare arrangements as mechanisms of social control
and much new left writing was devoted to demonstrating failures of
amelioration-for example, arguing that any redistributive impact on
inequalities was minimal and could be assigned to external economic causes
rather than to agencies. However, much of this criticism-particularly
outside North America-was informed by Marxist arguments and an
implicit commitment to revolutionary change. Postmodern theorists, as we
have seen, have given up ’grand transformations’ in favour, as Seidman says,
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of ’local struggles’. The implication is that this is a future programme, but
we can also consider its role in our present and past since local struggles for
justice were precisely what radical theorists-especially in North America-
enjoined in their criticisms of the orthodox consensus.

Thus, the first critics of the ’orthodox consensus’ sought to transform
social problems into political problems (see Horowitz and Liebowitz 1968).
By attacking the professional and expert definition of social problems, they
criticised government (in the American context, Federal government) welfare
programmes in the name of a politicisation of deviance and radical,
community-based movements of the marginal and the poor. The last decades
have, indeed, witnessed the withdrawal of government welfare programmes,
but this has not been accompanied by the success of these radical move-
ments. With the politicisation of marginality and the assertion of ’deviant’
life-styles, social problems are, indeed, made matters of public debate, but
there is no guarantee that the ’public’ will share the radical affirmation of
the ’life-styles’ being presented. Poverty has increased dramatically in many
of the very groups whose marginality was the object of concern, and income
differentials are wider than at any time in the century. Wacquant (in
Calhoun), for example, provides a superb and detailed account of this
process in documenting the changing patterns of poverty in a particular
community, that of the South and West Side Ghetto of Chicago. The ’radical’
affirmation of ’counter-cultural’ values and ’expanded choices’ is mirrored
by a conservative politics of blaming those values (for conservatives, the
values of an ’underclass’) for the very conditions that require amelioration.
Indeed, where the ’orthodox’ approach to social problems regarded
’deviance’ as a product of social circumstances and, therefore, favoured
intervention to moderate those circumstances and favoured the rehabil-
itation of offenders, the politicisation of deviance, which makes it an
expression of ’values’ or ’resistance’, renders ’deviants’ responsible for their
own actions and, therefore, potential objects of an ’appropriately’ punitive
response. Over the last decades, the prison population in America has grown
dramatically, filled with the ’marginal’ and the poor. Not only have social
rights of citizenship been undermined, but political and civil rights too.&dquo;

At this point, postmodern theorists lay claim to a more conventional
sociology of postmodernity or post-industrialism. The distributive problems
described in the previous paragraph are seen to be consequences of a
fundamental change in the nature of capitalism, globalisation, where new
structures of global capitalism have driven down wages and undermined
national welfare states. This is not the place to address such claims, except
to note that the arguments are self-serving in that they remove any respons-
ibility on the part of radical theorists for the circumstances they describe,
which is not something they are prepared to concede to those sociologists
they regard as orthodox. In any case, any proposed ’new dialectic’ of the
’global’ alongside the heterogeneous ’local’ does nothing to establish the
possibility of a politics that could reverse negative consequences, since it
involves a denial of the efficacy of those agencies that had been successful in
the past. This has not diminished the radical rhetoric. As postmodern
fragmentation is argued to progress under these global tendencies, it is held
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to produce a generalisation of ’weak-we’, or ’hybrid’, identities. These
identities will become the norm and offer new possibilities of alliances. This
resembles the quiet satisfaction of some orthodox Marxists predicting a
process of proletarianisation, neglecting the immiserisation upon which it is
predicated, and, ultimately, preferring the future possibility, however remote,
of revolutionary change to a present amelioration of conditions.&dquo; Mean-
while, those conditions worsen and radical theorists add their weight to
right-wing criticisms of institutions that might ameliorate them.’,

Re-centring sociology?
The lines from Donne at the start of this essay are cited in an article by Digby
Baltzell (1972) written for a special issue of the American Journal of
Sociology devoted to discussions of Gouldner’s Coming Crisis. Baltzell drew
a parallel between ages of ’poetry’ and ages of ’prose’ arguing that the
former, periods of literary creativity, often give way to the latter, periods of
literary criticism. As sociology entered its crisis period, so, Baltzell argued,
the doing of sociology came to be overtaken by commentary, by the
sociology of sociology. Indeed, Seidman’s disenchantment with social theory
is precisely its absorption to meta-theoretical concerns, its absorption to
commentary rather than matters of substance, though as I have suggested,
radical commitment seems to produce a public relevance that is equally
remote, sustained by rhetoric rather than reality. Baltzell drew a further
parallel between America in the 1960s and England in the seventeenth
century, where a complacent and seemingly halcyon period in the early years
of that century broke down into anarchy and revolution.2° In like manner,
the ’authority’ of the ’sociological Church’ has broken down and a host of
’self-righteous sectarians’ are loosed. Baltzell, however, looked beyond the
immediate circumstances of the crisis in sociology-’noisy and ideological
ages raise questions which sober ages somehow have to solve, preferably in
compromise. Who knows what solutions lie ahead for tragically troubled
America?’ (1972: 226).

Baltzell offered two possible futures. One was the ’Continental European’
cycle where ’reaction’ follows ’revolution’ and, with this as a guide, he
proposed that ’we in America are surely in for a conservative reaction’
(1972: 227), with continued noisy intolerance. The discussion in the
previous section suggests that Baltzell was remarkably prescient in these
fears. Radical theorists have been more successful in subverting sociology (as
Horowitz, indeed, suggests) than the negative forces it allegedly had helped
to sustain. Those forces seem more resilient than ever. Baltzell’s alternative
future was the ’English’ model, where after the revolution came restoration
and compromise and with it a flowering of science and social and political
theory, indeed, the flowering of that very enlightenment project which
postmodern theorists now declare to be over. Optimistically, Baltzell looked
forward to a figure in sociology, equivalent to the charismatic ’Trimmer’
Halifax, who will bring the factions together under a re-affirmed broad
sociological ’Church’. Cometh the hour ...?
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The question sounds a little hollow. Baltzell himself looked to Merton and
an integration of ’conflict’ and ’consensus’ theories. Many similar proposals
of a synthesis of apparently distinct approaches have been made since (see,
Holmwood and Stewart 1991, 1994). On such arguments, differences are
held to be primarily ’ideological’, while underneath lies a common sub-
stratum of theory, that of functionalism.2’ Any crisis, it seems, rests with the
social integration of sociologists, not in contradictions in the system of
sociological theory. In this way, the crisis can be resolved voluntaristically
by exhortation to rally around categories and criteria that all are implicitly
agreed upon. Of course, it often appears as if there are fundamental
contradictions in the categories, but, again, this is to be understood

voluntaristically as a consequence of the misunderstandings of particular
theorists who have failed properly to see the implications of the categories
they were using and so have developed them in one-sided or antagonistic
ways.

This position has been most thoroughly elaborated by Alexander in his
four-volume Theoretical Logic in Sociology (1982a, 1982b, 1983,1984) and
it informs his most recent volume of essays, Fin-de-Siècle Social Theory.
Similar arguments are made by Mouzelis in Sociological Theory. What Went
Wrong? In essence, each is proposing a neo-functionalist framework of
sociological theory that takes its inspiration from that proposed by Parsons.
Each is aware of problems in Parsons’s own account-that it was developed
in a one-sided way-but each argues that approaches that might seem to be
alternatives are, in the end, reducible to his project, and that, it can be given
a statement in which Parsons’s own distortions are removed. It seems that all

along we have had the ’holy grail’ of a satisfactory answer to ’structure-
action’, ’macro-micro’, ’conflict-consensus’ dualisms had we only been aware
of it. Apparently, these do not describe the poles of mutually inconsistent and
antithetical approaches to social issues, but the elements of a mutually con-
sistent general framework of abstract categories (for a detailed treatment,
see Holmwood 1996).

In the first of the essays gathered in Fin-de-Siècle Theory, Alexander seeks
to demonstrate that the ’noisy ideological age’ is over via an interpretation
of recent developments in social theory (other essays elaborate a critique of
relativism and a defence of his programme of general theory, and one offers
a detailed discussion of the work of Bourdieu). The radical ’paradigms’ that
emerged in the 1960s, and after, failed to fulfil their intellectual aims, while
at the same time political events-especially, those associated with the
collapse of communism-have diminished the radical spirit. Postmodernism,
he argues, is simply the resigned response to this state of affairs. He believes
that it has run its course and he discerns a ’new theoretical movement’ of
reconciliation and theoretical synthesis as social theorists return to the
‘centre’.22 Indeed, according to Alexander, postmodernism shows the route
back by the way in which it has re-absorbed many of the sociological
positions that preceded the crisis. Thus, declarations of the ’end of grand
narratives’, such as that of Lyotard (1984), with its echoes in Seidman,
Lemert and others, are similar to earlier declarations of the ’end of ideology’,
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while Lyotard’s criticisms of a ’nostalgia’ for the ’lost narrative’ and attend-
ant fears of a lapse into ’barbarism’ seem more suitably directed at the
’hopes’ and ’fears’ of radical theorists who had turned to Marxism in the
’60s and ’70s than to their ’orthodox’ colleagues.

Alexander’s account of recent trends in social theory is powerful, but it is
unlikely that a programme of neo-functionalist theory will win assent from
the majority of sociologists. Not the least of the problems is that it
reproduces the very dualistic conceptions of ’system’ and ’anti-system’ that
inform the radical positions he is criticising. For example, elsewhere he
characterises ’neo-functionalism’ thus: ’functionalism is concerned with

integration as a possibility and with deviance and processes of social control
as facts, Equilibrium is taken as a reference point for functionalist systems
analysis, though not for participants in actual social systems as such’ (1985:
9). In other words, the ’system’ is logical and coherent despite practical
deviance, and its tendencies are all toward its realisation, while ’deviance’
from its realised state is assigned to the fundamental contingencies of
interaction.

Attempts to re-centre the discipline look more like exercises in theoretical
recidivism than renewal. The solution offered by Alexander and Mouzelis is
merely one among a number of competitors, but these are merely versions
of other ’orthodox’ positions. So, current disagreements between advocates
of neo-functionalism and rational-choice theory-Mouzelis, for example,
criticises the ’reductionism’ of rational-choice theory, as well as post-
structuralism’s subversion of ’boundaries’-offer a repeat of early disputes
between functionalists and exchange theorists over the nature of formal
theory. Similarly, Randall Collins has recently sought to centre sociology
around a ’consensual’ core, arguing that, ’the core activity that gives the field
of sociology its intellectual justification is the formulation of generalized
explanatory principles, organized into models of the underlying processes
that generate the social world’ (1989: 125). As with Alexander, this is argued
to be no mere prescription, but a description of what sociologists do and
have done. Although critics allege that sociology has made no lawful
findings, Collins believes that valid general principles exist in many areas.
He proposes three such valid generalisations, but on inspection they turn out
to be banal or invalid.23 This has been the fate of other ’programmatic’
attempts to subject sociology to ’The Scientific Method’, as Mills (1959) put
it. Taken together, we seem to be offered ’grand theory’, or ’abstract empiri-
cism’. Plus ca change.

Postmodern theorists are sceptical about the logical coherence of any such
’programmes’ of scientific sociology or general theory. Stephen Turner shares
their scepticism, albeit on different grounds (see, S. Turner 1987, 1992), but
the problems of ’re-centring’ the discipline in the way that Collins, Alex-
ander or Mouzelis propose are not just logical. In contrast, Jonathan Turner
is as committed as Collins to a sociology addressed to lawful findings. He,
too, believes that a cumulative science of society is a logical possibility.
However, he does not believe that accumulation has occurred and sees little
chance of it in the future. In The Impossible Science, he and Stephen Turner
set out a bleak account of the disciplinary status of sociology. There is no
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need for them to settle their intellectual differences, because they believe that
the problems of sociology are, in large part, institutional and, at least for the
foreseeable future, irremediable. Their book is salutary and necessary
reading. They present a picture of the ’decomposition’ of the discipline
similar to that of Horowitz, but where his account is polemical and
impressionistic-and therefore too easily dismissed (as it has been in a
number of reviews) as merely jaundiced-theirs is measured and detailed.
What they offer is a historical account of the development of American

sociology that challenges the accepted picture. For many, sociology in the
twentieth century has been a peculiarly American discipline, which was
institutionally secure within universities at a relatively early stage, compared
to its much later acceptance elsewhere. What Turner and Turner demon-
strate is that even in the US, sociology was a fragmented undertaking up
until the Second World War with a few centres of sociology, but each
operating relatively independently of the others and with different images
of the discipline and programmes for pursuing them. The institutional
success of sociology did not occur until the post-war period. This was a
period of dramatic expansion in undergraduate student numbers which
fuelled the growth in sociology as a profession. Federal funding also grew
and replaced the older philanthropic foundations as the primary source of
money for research. This period of expansion, which they call the ’golden
era’, was the period in which the ’orthodox’ image of professional sociology
was consolidated, with the American Sociological Association playing a
leading role. However, any ’consensus’ was ’extremely limited and extremely
tenuous’ (1990: 192). Expansion also favoured the fragmentation of the
discipline as it became easy for ’dissident’ groups also to find their place
within the institutional framework. Yet, as we have seen, those dissident
groups were attacking the very idea of governance and of sociology’s relation
to it, that had helped to fuel the expansion.

Moreover, in the US, dramatic expansion was followed by equally
dramatic decline. From the mid 1970s, federal funding for sociological
research declined as quickly as it had risen, numbers of PhDs also declined
markedly, but, perhaps most significantly, undergraduate numbers collapsed
(from a high point of 36 000 graduating annually in the early 1970s to less
than 15 000 by the mid 1980s). Turner and Turner offer a powerful analysis
of the consequences of the different aspects of this overall disciplinary
decline. In research, new patterns of funding favour ’interdisciplinary’
approaches to specific areas of concern-for example, health, crime, urban
problems, etc., and, increasingly, researchers have come to define themselves
in terms of ’area’, rather than ’discipline’ (see, also, Crane and Small 1992).
Moreover, with the changing nature of governance and the emphasis upon
market provision and deregulation, the sponsors of such research become
more diverse. At the same time, the policy process is more politicised and
less consensual. Where Government is sceptical of its own role in the
amelioration of social problems, the idea of ’disinterested’ research deliver-
ing its findings to sympathetic public agencies finds little favour. Indeed, one
problem that Alexander does not address in his account of the ’delegitima-
tion’ of radical theory is that there has not been a return to the integration
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of welfare state, public policy and sociology that marked the ’orthodox
consensus’.24 America remains ’tragically troubled’, as Baltzell put it,
engulfed in a ’conservative reaction’.

Moreover, according to Turner and Turner, sociology no longer offers a
distinctive approach to social issues. Under the new regime of ’inter-
disciplinary’ research-the qualifying term is problematic in the way it
appears to suggest that such research can be predicated upon what it
dissolves-techniques have lost their disciplinary character and have become
’generic’, available within many different postgraduate programmes. What
remains as the underpinning of sociology as a discipline is its undergraduate
programme, but with increased pressure here, and competition from other
programmes for a declining audience of politically radical students-for
example, from cultural studies, women’s studies, etc.-the prognosis is not
good. On the face of it, these developments may appear similar to how
Lyotard (1984) describes Universities under ’postmodern conditions of
knowledge’. According to him, disciplinary boundaries are diminished and,
as the sponsors of research become more diverse, so local, pragmatic criteria
of adequacy-performativity-predominate over disciplinary projects.
However, this is not so much the ’de-differentiation’ of the University-
where boundaries become permeable and multiple ’games’ come into play-
as a new kind of differentiation and one in which sociology as a discipline
has become squeezed. Indeed, research like that of Crane and Small (1992),
which has sought to find the core of sociological theory in sub-communities
of research, finds neither agreement across them, nor that they are motivated
by the substance of what self-conscious social theorists, such as those under
review here, mean by theory. It seems that this latter activity is sustained by
the requirements of the undergraduate curriculum. Indeed, Seidman’s very
advocacy of social theory as a humanity, rather than as a science, might be
regarded as an adaptation to these institutional circumstances of increased
competition with the humanities for undergraduate students, while Alex-
ander’s earlier statement (1987) of the ’centrality of the classics’, itself seems
to have more to do with a perceived need to anchor the curriculum than to
ground a research undertaking.

Circumstances of scarce resources, as Collins, a self-proclaimed conflict
theorist, should have known, and Alexander and Mouzelis might have
regarded more circumspectly, encourage competition and conflict rather
than consensus over disciplinary goals. Any promise of a new theoretical
hegemony is unlikely to be realised. At the same time, the disagreements they
reflect over just what that hegemony should consist in would seem to
confirm Turner and Turner’s analysis. Current conflicts-for example,
debates over the ’canon’ and ’political correctness’-on American campuses
that are discussed by a number of the authors under review (see, especially,
Horowitz and Gitlin in Calhoun 1994) are more symptomatic of the current
situation than programmatic agreement. Nor do they show the kinds of
alliances that postmodern theorists hope for.2s It may be that a situation of
scarce resources will produce calls for solidarity, especially when that
situation is accompanied by status anxiety, but there is something distasteful
when erstwhile critics seek to return to the fold. So, Collins upholds the
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professional claims of scientific sociology despite attacking the professional
claims of other groups as a self-serving ideology (see Collins 1990). Similarly,
Horowitz’s strident description of the ’decomposition’ of sociology is laid at
the door of radical sociologists, without acknowledgment of his own role in
what he regards as the subversion of the discipline.26 Sometimes, sociologists
must reap where they have sown.

Social science as process or as presupposition?
Whatever the immediate future holds for sociological theory, it is not
reconciliation. The continued fragmentation and displacement of the
discipline is likely as a consequence of the current organisation of teaching
and research. Sociological theorising will be undertaken in a cold climate for
some time to come.27 This is not to recommend a stoic fatalism, but to argue
for a more modest, but engaged, conception of the theoretical task.
Many claims for sociological theory seem to miss the point. Certainly, it

is difficult to see how meta-theoretical undertakings are addressed to the
current situation. Agreement on basic categories seems neither desirable nor
practicable. Indeed, projects of general theory as the a priori condition of an
intelligible research undertaking are undermined by the contradictory nature
of the categories that are being proposed. Writers like Alexander and
Mouzelis recommend an abstract framework of categories as a precondition
of substantive sociological work, but as I have argued, the contradictory
nature of their dualistic categories becomes evident in their elaboration.
Along with everyone else, they can recognise this in Parsons, but they believe
that there is a development in which consistency can be achieved. In
pursuing this requirement of consistency, the schemes of general theory
become ever more elaborated, as did that of Parsons before them. It is held
that problems can be resolved by moving to ever higher levels of theoretical
abstraction. Despite arguments that a general scheme is implicated in any
substantive programme of research, such theorising never seems to come
back down to earth. Moreover, when these most general specifications of
theory are examined they reveal not mutual consistency among categories,
but inconsistency and contradiction-ultimately expressed as the dualism of
’system’ and ’anti-system’. If these categories are presupposed in all
sociological research, then the conclusion would have to be that such
research is founded upon contradiction (see, Holmwood and Stewart 1991,
1994). It is precisely this perception that is involved in the postmodern ’turn’
in social theory, that not merely are contradictory theories valid, but that
contradiction is a condition of validity. This must render nugatory any
explanatory undertaking.

If foundational approaches to social theory are contradictory as post-
modern theorists suggest (rightly), this is not sufficient to establish that a
science of society is necessarily a foundational project. Some postmodern
theorists point to developments in the philosophy of science that have
undermined foundational theories of science. However, acceptance of
contradiction is not what distinguishes a post-positivist account of science
from that of positivism as postmodern theorists seem to suppose. Mutual
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consistency among statements of objects and their relations remains a
condition of adequacy, a condition that is necessary to any understanding of
scientific change. Lack of consistency constitutes a problem to be solved.
Where post-positivist accounts of science diverge from standard positivist
accounts is that they argue that the answer to problems is not given in
advance, in a method which stands outside particular located practices. 21
Where problems lie and how they are to be solved produces no one correct
strategy. Problem-solving is a creative activity of science, whereby what are
transformed are not only categories and relations, but also methodological
criteria. This is the sense in which post-positivist accounts of science eschew
prescriptive methodologies and can, thereby, be said to share an anti-
foundationalism with postmodernism. In contrast to postmodernism, post-
positivist theories of science continue to emphasise problem-solving as the
creative practice of science, where postmodernism accepts the incoherence
of the categories in which problems are embodied as descriptively adequate
to a disorderly world.

It is easy to agree with postmodern theorists that we are confronted with
pressing new social problems that cannot be accommodated to the standard
categories of sociology. It does not follow that ’disorder’ could be an
appropriate condition of any new theoretical categories. Postmodern
theorists argue that ’reduction to theoretical order’, which is what any
creative resolution of problems would entail, is ’oppressive’, involving what
Rattansi calls a ’fantasy of coherence’ (1994; 34). But the alternative-the
embrace of problems as their own solution-is parasitic upon the ’orderli-
ness’ of the previous claims for theoretical adequacy since it requires the
assumption of an order against which to identify a current, ’empirical’, or
’found’, disorder. The formulation has an immediate credibility-the ’reality’
of our current problems-but can bear no serious weight as a means of
furthering understanding. For example, Rattansi offers the following
statement of a postmodern ’framing’ of social theory, which is held to reflect
the reality of postmodern society: ’multidimensional analyses,’ he writes,

... are intrinsic to a ’postmodern’ frame, with no necessary connections assumed
to exist between the forces involved, or any necessary logic of development
presumed to inhere in any particular driving force, whether this is said to be the
economic, the political, the cultural or the geopolitical. Moreover, globalization
is framed here as sets of uneven, contradictory, confused and uncertain processes
which in their complexity and heterogeneity can make a mockery of the usual
analytical binaries, such as universalization/particularization, homogenization/
differentiation, centralization/decentralization and stability/instability, which are
deployed in discussions of most global transformations (1994: 27).

It is difficult to know what meaning to attribute to the idea of ’forces’
without force, and ’global transformations’ which need involve no trans-
formation. Certainly, there is no way in which any claim about the nature
of processes could be ruled out. By allowing that ’deviation’ from what is
expected from the operation of any ’force’ to be confirmation of the ’force’
in its necessarily ’contradictory, confused and uncertain’ character we are
offered the possibility that the worse are our theories (in the sense of
producing the maximum number of deviations from the ’order’ of theoret-
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ical expectations), the more we will be able to confirm our postmodern
condition.29 Ultimately, this is an ’empiricism’ of errors (and it is not without
its comic aspects). 31

The general theory promoted by ’orthodox’ theorists such as Alexander
and Mouzelis may presuppose a ’fantasy of coherence’-and one which is
unrealisable in the terms they propose-but the postmodern frame offered
by Rattansi involves an ’embrace of incoherence’. Were the former position
possible, we would have a ’closure’ of theoretical schemes, which would
mean that sociological research would have no contribution to make to the
reconstruction of theoretical categories. Postmodern theorists fear ’closure’,
but their opposition to ’coherence’ as a criterion of adequacy would also
undermine any research undertaking. Yet, if explanatory undertakings in the
natural sciences are examined, as they are by post-positivist theorists of
science, it is evident that they do not exhibit closure. Were natural scientists
to have embraced incoherence, their schemes would not exhibit the develop-
ment that follows from creative problem-solving. Why should a science of
society be constituted differently?

If the institutional conditions of sociology are fragile, it is important to
defend what remains as possible from being undermined from within, either
from the impossible claims of theorists committed to a programme of
general theory or from the claims of impossibility by postmodern theorists.
It is difficult to see what sociology could have to offer public debate except
a critical engagement with the implicit ’explanations’ of processes that
underlie them. In other words, it is precisely in its empirical undertakings
that any peculiar significance of sociology must lie. For example, a soci-
ological contribution to the ’underclass debate’ would be different from
reflections in political theory or ethics over the kind of values exhibited only
in so far as it involved an address to the distribution of inequalities, the
veracity of the values attributed to groups, etc., which are otherwise
accepted unproblematically in the debate. This is not an ’atheoretical’
exercise in the description of any facts of the matter, but a creative task of
considering alternative explanations, devising procedures for deciding
between them and producing new explanations that will significantly shift
the terms of any debate. In short, rather than capitulate in the face of
difference, sociological theory engaged with research problems might seek
to make a difference. Whether there will be an ’audience’ for such a

sociological undertaking must be open question, but, at present, dominant
forms of theorising would seem to turn away from the task of creating that
audience.

Notes
1 John Donne ’The first anniversarie’, Patrides (1985: 335, lines 205, 213-

14). Donne is describing the Copernican revolution in science. Citing it
here as a description of current social theory offers the possibility of an
error of judgement as great of that of Donne&mdash;we may be on the verge of
a ’Copernican revolution’ in social theory, but, as will become clear, there
are good reasons not to believe it.
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2 I shall use the term ’orthodox consensus’ as a convenient shorthand for
the general object of radical criticism. Of course, the position is more
differentiated than the term suggests.

3 Turner and Turner (1990: 67) cite Ellwood, writing in the 1930s, that
sociology was ’divided into hostile schools which mutually seek to
undermine and discredit one another.’ Present disunity, however specific
its substance, should not be contrasted with a past unity.

4 That by Dickens and Fontana is a particularly good and comprehensive
compendium of articles on different aspects of the theoretical debate on
postmodernism; the volume by Rattansi and Westwood focuses the
debate around issues of racialised identity, globalisation and post-
colonialism, while the volume edited by Calhoun is the least satisfactory
of the three, its lack of focus, perhaps, betraying its origins in an
American Sociological Association section meeting

5 See, for example, Baudrillard (1983) and his thesis of the end of the
’social’.

6 In fact, Atkinson (1971) also argued that the classical tradition was
implicated in the deficiencies of the ’orthodox consensus’.

7 Seidman spends much of the book applauding the moral engagement of
the classics, while rooting out those aspects of their work with preten-
sions to a science of society on the ground that the two aspects are
mutually exclusive and that as the latter predominates, so the moral
vision is distorted. His disillusion with standard approaches to social
theory was occasioned by attending a theory section meeting of the ASA
at the height of the AIDS crisis and finding it undiscussed and undiscuss-
able in the accepted theoretical discourse. Ironically, there are few
substantive issues discussed in the present book. It is devoted to meta-
theoretical issues and the advocacy of moral engagement, with little by
way of illustration of the sociological substance of that engagement and
how it might be validated other than by reference to the group whose
interests it is held to embody. Seidman might reply that his project will
bear fruit in the kind of morally engaged, publicly relevant way that he
advocates, but that promise was made by other writers proposing the
renewal of the classical tradition, frequently in the same way, as a
rallying call in a conclusion to a book otherwise devoted to exegesis.

8 Gouldner writes, ’sociology begins by disenchanting the world, and it
proceeds by disenchanting itself’ (1973: 27).

9 These arguments are familiar from Lyotard’s (1984) declaration of war
on the idea of ’totality’, but they had their precursors in early criticisms
of the ’orthodox consensus’. With an obvious allusion to Parsons,
Horowitz and Liebowitz, for example, write that,
the dilemma for those who consider social problems obstacles to be overcome is
that any true overcoming of social problems implies a perfect social system. And
this entails several goals: first, the total institutionalisation of all people; second,
the thoroughgoing equilibrium between the parts of a system with respect to their
functioning and the functioning of other sectors; third, the elimination of social
change as either a fact or value. Thus, the resolution of social problems from the
point of view of the social system would signify the totalitarian resolution of
social life (1968: 295).
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10 In fact, Touraine is wrong in that the dualism is present in each position.
What differs is the aspect of the dualism to which they give rhetorical
emphasis.

11 For a detailed discussion of this, albeit in a different group of writers,
see Holmwood and Stewart (1991: 158 ff).

12 So Best (in Dickens and Fontana) is worried about Foucault’s argument
that power relationships ’constitute all social relationships’ (1994: 45),
but believes that while he could not have expected an end to power
relationships, he did ’seek an alternative set of power relationships that
are more enabling’ (1994: 45) since, after all, ’he clearly opposed the
present form of society’ (1994: 46). These arguments are typical of
’orthodox’ critics as well, which shows how much the dualism forms the
’orthodox consensus’, as well as ’radical’ criticism. For example, for his
part, Mouzelis finds ’the methodological similarities between Foucault
and Parsons ... quite striking. Both of them underemphasize agency, and
as a result both of them have to resort to teleologically oriented func-
tionalist explanations.’ (1995: 47). His view is that there is a scheme of
categories that will unify these apparently contradictory categories of
system and agency.

13 In fact, Foucault’s emphasis upon ’resistance’ implies that the sources of
change (innovation) lie with the system and the expanded reproduction
of its practices.

14 Seidman, like Rattansi, uses the imagery of battles to describe the situ-
ation of contested knowledge&mdash;’old orthodoxies, standard conventions,
and established canons are being contested; local skirmishes quickly
escalate into full-scale disciplinary warfare’ (1994: 14). Perhaps his
’imagining’ is an inversion of Clausewitz where peace is to be understood
as the pursuance of war by other means.

15 See, for example, Rorty (1989) and Bauman (1987). The latter writes,
the typically post-modern strategy of intellectual work is one characterized by
the metaphor of the ’interpreter’ role. It consists of translating statements, made
by one community based tradition, so that they can be understood within the
system of knowledge based on another tradition. Instead of being oriented
towards selecting the best social order, this strategy is aimed at facilitating
communication between autonomous (sovereign) participants. It is concerned
with preventing the distortion of meaning in the process of communication
(1987:5).

16 One area where ’reflexivity’ has been directed towards postmodern
practices of representation, however, concerns arguments that any
’identity’ is normative and involves exclusion, such that a ’politics of
identity’ risks essentialism and reproduces the ’exclusions’ attributed to
the orthodox view. So, contributors to each of the edited volumes under
review point to the ’fragmentation’ of the ’politics of identity’, with
recognition of ’differences’ within ’differences’.

17 See Quadagno (1994) and King (1995) for detailed discussions of how
Federal programmes of welfare, whatever their limitations, are to the
advantage of minority groups, when compared to local, community-
based welfare. In the US, ’localism’ and the antagonism to Federal
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Government, often functions as a covert form of ’racism’ to deny basic
needs to poor Afro-American citizens.

18 A number of writers cite Haraway’s (1990) ’manifesto for cyborgs’ as an
example of the exciting new possibilities that the generalisation of
’hybrid’ identities can bring. It is worth quoting in full.
As robotics and related technologies put men out of work in ’developed’
countries and exacerbate failure to generate male jobs in third-world ’develop-
ment’ and as the automated office becomes the rule in even labor-surplus
countries, the feminization of work intensifies. Black women in the United States
have long known what it looks like to face the structural underemployment
(’feminization’) of black men, as well as their own highly vulnerable position in
the wage economy. It is no longer a secret that sexuality, reproduction, family,
and community life are interwoven with this economic structure in myriad ways
which have also differentiated the situations of white and black women. Many
more women and men will contend with similar situations, which will make
cross-gender and race alliances on issues of basic life support (with or without
jobs) necessary, not just nice’ (1990: 209-210, my emphasis).
It is difficult to believe that the situation she describes will not, in fact,
produce divisions and conflict, rather than a new solidarity. But what is
’not nice’ is that she is describing conditions which Wacquant, following
Curtis (1985) describes as ’slow rioting’ where racial uprisings against
white authority twenty years previously have turned inward to ’black-
on-black crime, mass school rejection, drug trafficking and internal social
decay (1990: 232).

19 For example, the ’totalitarianism’ attributed to the ’system’ is also
attributed to institutions&mdash;the welfare state&mdash;that might embody it.

20 Baltzell pursues his analogy by contrasting the puritan ethic concerned
with authority with the radical, egalitarian ethic of Quakerism, which is
a version of Friedrich’s (1970) two modes of sociology: the ’priestly’ and
the ’prophetic’. These are very similar to Bauman’s (1987) distinction
between the intellectual styles of ’modernism’ and ’postmodernism’,
those of ’legislators’ and ’interpreters’.

21 In fact, the claim that ’functionalism’ is intrinsic to all developed theoret-
ical statements has been a long-standing argument. See Davis (1959). The
continued repetition of the claim is indicative of the difficulty in com-
manding assent.

22 Mouzelis, for his part, suggests that poststructuralism is already in
decline in its place of origin, France.

23 Those familiar with Collins’s work may recall that he is repeating claims
made in an earlier work (Collins 1975). There he asked the question why
sociology was not a successful science and concluded it was not a logical
impossibility and, in fact, was well on the way to becoming so. In making
this claim, he proposed many hundreds of higher level postulates and
derived propositions and generalisations. The three that he now presents
as valid are: ’the longer, more intensely, and more exclusively persons
interact with each other, the more they will identify with one another as
a group, and the more pressure they will feel for conforming to local
patterns of behaviour and belief, provided that they are not unequals in
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power or competitors for scarce resources’ (1989: 125). Of course, it is
the qualification ’provided ...’ that renders the statement vacuous. After
all, Collins is a ’conflict sociologist’, and others of that ilk have argued
that the qualification is the valid generalisation; that is, that inequalities
of power are issues of all relationships. The second of Collins’s ’valid
generalisations’ is that, ’human cognitive capacity is limited; accordingly,
the more complex or uncertain a situation, the more that participants fall
back upon a taken-for-granted routine and focus on the particular area
that presents the most dramatic problems’(1989: 125). On the face of it,
there would seem to be considerable research in the sociology of science,
following Kuhn’s distinction between ’normal’ and ’revolutionary’
science, which takes the opposite as valid. Finally, the third principle is
simply vacuous; ’a political crisis arises when a state’s apparatus of
military control is broken down by internal dissension among elites: this
breakdown is especially likely when there is military defeat and/or the
economic strain of long-term military expenses beyond the organ-
izational capacity of the state to collect revenues.’ (1989: 126).

24 Alexander identifies a renewed sociological interest in, and positive
appreciation of, the ’market’ as indicative of the demise of radical
positions. But, of course, this may also reflect the political dominance of
neo-liberal thinking and, in any case, is also accompanied by the return
of rational-choice theory which, in Alexander’s terms, would reduce the
’social’ to the ’economic’. This is hardly confirmation of a ’new theoret-
ical movement’ of synthesis.

25 Horowitz, for example, points to the ’anti-Semitism’ implicit in some of
the disputes, while Gitlin (in Calhoun 1994) manages to strike a con-
ciliatory tone only by avoiding that issue.

26 Baltzell (1972), for example, specifically singles out Horowitz as
exemplifying ’Quaker’ radicalism.

27 It might be argued that the circumstances discussed in the previous
section are peculiar to sociology in the United States. However, most of
what Turner and Turner describe could be applied to the United
Kingdom (and, I believe, Australia and New Zealand as well). For
example, the main funding body, the ESRC has displaced disciplines
from the organisation of its committees, enjoined ’interdisciplinary’
research, taken over and ’politicised’ the direction of research through
its ’initiatives’, and encouraged training programmes for PhD students
that emphasise ’generic’ skills. With the increased dependence of
universities on external funding, so the pragmatic criteria of different
sponsors of research become accommodated in the development of
projects. Against that gloomy picture of convergence, undergraduate
numbers are high as the numbers in higher education in the UK have
been expanded. However, this expansion has occurred with a reduction
in resources per student of approximately 30%. At the same time new
managerial practices of accountability are introduced through ’research
assessment exercises’ and ’teaching quality audits’. The TQA for
sociology is underway, as I write this article. Despite the cuts in resources
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for teaching, departments are encouraged to find themselves ’excellent’
and ’innovative’ in their teaching practices, and to demonstrate that they
have transmitted ’transferable skills’ relevant to the job market. It is

hardly surprising when universities have institutionalised ’lying’ as the
standard form of their public presentation that ’Truth’ should seem a
problematic category, but our ’lies’ hardly seem to be just postmodern
’gaming’, and ’resistance’ to the ’system’ seems to be something to be
enjoined upon others, rather than enacted within universities.

28 See Holmwood (1995) for a discussion of this in the context of feminist
epistemologies, where it is argued that while there are good reasons for
accepting that feminist standpoints will be fundamental in the recon-
struction of explanatory categories in the social sciences, it does not
follow that the validity of those categories follows from their expression
of a feminist standpoint. See also Nelson (1990).

29 This would raise the question, ’how best to produce bad theory?’ Not
just any ’bad’ theory will do, it must be plausibly bad. But ’plausibility’
consists in the sense of its claims to ’order’. This is why postmodern
theorists do not fully distinguish modernity and postmodernity. They
claim the validity of the processes of modernity and the validity of their
negation.

30 The idea that ’deviations’ are ’real’ and ’immediate’ (that is, have a
meaning outside the particular schemes in which they occur as prob-
lems), gives rise to ’ethnographies’ of ’contradictory particularities’. Just
as statistical methods allowed a ’quantitative’ empiricist research pro-
gramme of diverse, ’significant’ findings (see Turner and Turner 1990:
174 ff), so postmodernism produces an analogous ’qualitative’ pro-
gramme. Where mutually inconsistent ’differences’ are held to be ’real’,
their inconsistencies do not become a part of a process of checking and
reflection upon ’findings’. Rather, the ’significance’ of such found
’differences’ is accepted, in principle, as a reflection of the ’truth’ of a
complex world. For an example, see Fontana’s essay on ’ethnographic
trends in the postmodern era’ in Dickens and Fontana (1994). Bauman’s
comment (cited above, note 15) that postmodern ’interpretation’ is
concerned to prevent the ’distortion of meaning’ in the process of
communication, fails to consider the possibility that postmodernism is
founded on distortions of meaning in the very construction of differences
across which ’translations’ are to be made.
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